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Rt Hon Barry Gardiner MP,                                                  17 January 2017 
House of Commons  

St Margaret's Street
Westminster, London, SW1A  0AA
Dear Mr Gardiner,

When I met you recently I told you of local residents' concerns regarding the proposal by Wembley Stadium to put through a planning application to increase the number of full capacity (91,000) Event Days at Wembley Stadium from 37 to 57 per annum.

It also appears they may not be planning to consult all the residents who live within the one-mile-radius Event Day parking area around the Stadium.

When the Stadium was rebuilt, Brent Council carried out a thorough consultation with residents who, having had their say on that occasion, were assured that they would again be consulted if any further changes were proposed. 

If it is true that those living within the one-mile Event Day parking area are not going to be consulted this time, we can only conclude that Brent Council Officers and the Executive hold residents in such little regard that they feel that they can impose as much mayhem on them as they wish. 

The Event Day experience is not pleasant for local residents and workers and, if Brent Council does not take some action to improve this, then things will only get steadily worse.

On Event Days local residents have their normal lives turned upside down with overcrowded trains and buses, and those residents who are not attending the Event at Wembley tell me that they have trouble gaining access to Wembley Park Station if they wish to travel elsewhere.

Residents complain that they do not have the freedom to organise family gatherings at their homes because of the restrictions on gaining parking permission for guests.

There is also the problem of hundreds of people drinking in the streets around Wembley Park, despite the fact that there is a ban on such behaviour;  sadly the Police do not enforce this ban.
 

The local hostelries do not have sufficient toilets to cater for the increased number of customers that they cram in on Event Days and this leads to people urinating on the streets and in gardens.
The clean-up after Events by Brent Council's contractor Veolia is not up to the same standard as before. This could be a consequence of Brent Council's cut-backs. 
Local shops sell alcohol in blue and black plastic bags which not only litter the streets but blow into neighbouring gardens and become entangled in the branches of trees.
There is also a steady growth in car parking venues springing up around the Stadium. This is starting to make a mockery of the aims and ambitions of those running the Events, who told us that they would be public-transport-only events.

As you know, the agreement with Tottenham Hotspurs for the current season is that they can play some matches with 91,000 attendees providing they keep to within the agreed 37 full capacity matches and, when those 37 full capacity games have taken place, Wembley can hold as many events/matches at the Stadium as they wish, as long as they keep the attendance to a maximum of 50,000.

I cannot see, apart from financial reasons, why Wembley Stadium wishes to increase the Event Days to 57 full capacity games hosting 91,000 spectators, as neither Chelsea nor Spurs have attendances at their own stadiums that come anywhere near 91,000.

Tottenham Hotspurs' current ground capacity is 36,824, and when their rebuild is complete they will have a full capacity of 61,000.

Chelsea FC's current ground capacity is 41,663 and when their rebuild is complete they will have a full capacity of 60,000.

I was also very worried when you told me that you fear the dynamics of the Spurs' fans are completely different from the teams that visit for Cup Finals.

Local residents suspect that designating many more match days as full Event Days when this is not warranted by the likely numbers attending, is a kind of 'Trojan Horse' strategy to increase the full Event Days to 57 on a long-term basis, to continue well after Chelsea and Tottenham Hotspurs have returned to their rebuilt stadiums. Given that the present level of occupancy causes such problems for local residents, it is little wonder that they view with dismay the prospect of full Event Days occurring on average at least once a week in the future.
If, as we have been told, the local police already have insufficient resources to enforce the widely-flouted ban on drinking in the streets around the Stadium, what hope is there that they would be able to cope with extra Event Days? The police seem powerless to control the problem of alcohol as it is and this has a knock-on effect in the amount of plastic bags and other litter left on the streets. 

There is a huge disparity in the treatment of the odd careless individual who may be faced with a fine of £80 for dropping a cigarette packet and the crowds around the Stadium who leave behind a sea of litter with complete impunity.
Even if there were to be no increase in Event Days, we strongly believe that extra policing is essential and suggest that the costs should be borne jointly by Wembley Stadium and the clubs involved.
I am therefore asking you and our 3 local Councillors not to allow this application to be pushed through without full and proper consultation with all our residents in the Event Day area.

I look forward to your comments.
Yours sincerely,

John Woods
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